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2023: A year of hope for our Indigenous brothers and sisters

Friends, welcome to our first edition of the MSS newsletter for 2023. This is a significant
year, as in October, Australians will be called upon to vote in a referendum where we will
be asked if we support an Indigenous Voice to Parliament being enshrined in our Constitution. A
Voice to Parliament will give Indigenous communities a way to help inform policy and legal
decisions that impact their lives. Giving people a say will lead to better long-term
results. Embedding a Voice in the Constitution would recognise the special place of Aboriginal
and Torres Strait Islander people in Australia’s history. It will also mean that the Voice to
Parliament will remain in place even when Governments change. While further debate and
details are being worked out, we MSS celebrate that all of our work and our homes are on the
sacred land and waterways of the many cultural groups of the First Nations peoples of Australia.

The MSS stand with all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples in their call for a First
Nations Voice to Parliament enshrined in the Australian Constitution. And we accept the
invitation in the Uluru Statement from the Heart to walk together with First Nations
people in a spirit which encompasses voice, treaty and truth-telling to ensure a better
future for all.

The success of any referendum requires a majority of voters across the nation and a majority of
voters in a majority of states—this is known as a double majority. We encourage everyone to ask
questions, to read, to listen, and be informed. We have a valuable opportunity to make
meaningful reparation for the past, and to build a better future for all.

We pray that in finding common ground and setting aside political differences, we may
seize this opportunity to listen and learn, to positively bring into being a time where all in
Australia may have life to the full. We recommend visiting the following website as a
starting point: www.togetheryes.com.au
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MISSIONARY SISTERS OF SERVICE
A mission of love and service into the highways and byways

An update! The MSS continues to move
along with the transition for our services to
Emerging Futures Collaborative Limited
(EFCL). As mentioned in our April 2022
newsletter, one of the tasks conducted by
EFCL is to employ people on our behalf, to
support our sisters into the future. We are
pleased to share that along with Catherine
Carr, who was appointed as our
Congregational Coordinator since December
2021, we have also welcomed Emilia Rubin as
Administration and Finance Support Officer,
and Glenn D’Souza as Congregational
Business Manger. We have also welcomed
Julia Walsh who is the archives assistant for
the next 12 months. We’re deeply grateful for
the contribution that each of these people
make in the lives of our community.

From the archives

Clockwise from top left: Emilia Rubin, 
Julia Walsh, Catherine Carr and Glenn 
D’Souza.



For almost 80 years, the MSS has been a presence of God’s love and friendship in the
lives of countless people whom we’ve met on the highways and byways of Australia
and beyond. At its peak, we had more than 55 women in our community. Today, there
are 21 of us—11 in Melbourne, Victoria; six in Toowoomba, Queensland; one in Mackay,
Queensland; two in Hobart, Tasmania; and one in Whyalla, South Australia.

Our mission has changed and evolved over the years, from serving in rural and remote
areas of Australia, to those on the margins in our larger cities and towns, and in our
local neighbourhoods. In order to meet the needs of the time, and in fidelity to our
spirit of being flexible and adaptable, we created a mission entity that would carry on
our mission into the future: The John Wallis Foundation (established in 2010), which
was later renamed to Highways and Byways—Healing the Land, Healing Ourselves,
Together in 2018. Through its staff, board, volunteers and friends, and the partnerships
and small grants program, Highways and Byways continues to support people and
projects that express the particular character and spirit that has inspired our
community’s mission since 1944.

Recognising that our community of women grows smaller each year, and the work of
Highways and Byways continues to grow, we wanted to capture some of our
reflections on video for future generations. In partnership with Highways and Byways,
the MSS has created a series of videos, which can be found on our website in the News
section, which currently features several of our Melbourne-based sisters sharing their
reflections on a number of questions that speak to who we are as a community of
women and the impact that both the people and the land have had on our ministry.
Specifically, we reflected on the questions: What drew you to the MSS? What has been
the main expression of your mission? And, how would someone know in the future
that Highways and Byways is carrying on the spirit, vision and mission of the MSS?

‘We hope that the legacy, story and spirit of the MSS will live on in our mission entity,
Highways and Byways, and in all of the people who have shared the journey and
mission with us. We wouldn’t be who we are, or where we are without all of the people
who have been part of our lives,’ said Stancea Vichie MSS, congregational leader.

The videos can be watched via the News section on our website: 
www.missionarysisters.org.au/News 

MSS reflections captured on video
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2023 Fr John Wallis Scholarship Recipient Announced

The MSS are delighted to announce that Geraldine Vytilingam is the recipient of the
2022-2023 Fr John Wallis Scholarship. Geraldine, 23, will use the inaugural
scholarship to pursue a Masters of Theological Studies through Catholic Theological
College. Geraldine moved from Melbourne to Swan Hill, in Victoria’s north earlier this
year, to start her new role at St Mary MacKillop College, as faith in action leader.
Formerly, she’d been a youth minister and acting director of faith and mission at
Catholic Regional College North Keilor.

Upon receiving the scholarship, Geraldine said, ‘I am deeply honoured to be the
recipient of the Fr John Wallis Scholarship. I am so grateful that my application
resonated with you. I feel as though the Lord has called me into rural and regional
ministry time and time again, which has been both a surprise and a delight.

‘I have felt a stirring to pursue postgraduate studies for a while now, and after some
setbacks I was doubting whether this was the vocation God was calling me to. Little
did I know that God wanted me to pursue this by firstly learning about the
foundations of God and the Church. I am excited to use this knowledge in Catholic
Education, the Church and secular society. It's a more beautiful path than I had ever
envisioned, and the Missionary Sisters of Service and Stewardship Council are to
thank for that. Your generosity is healing, beyond words. Thank you, thank you,
thank you!’

Geraldine also recently graduated from The University of Melbourne (Bachelor of
Arts, Anthropology and Creative Writing). Photo above, from left: Gabrielle
McMullen (MSS Stewardship council member), Congregational leader Stancea
Vichie MSS, Geraldine Vytilingam and Bernadette Wallis MSS.

Scholarships for two years are being offered by the MSS as part of their legacy and will
be managed by the University of Divinity, Melbourne. The first, The Father John Wallis
Scholarship, focussed on Vatican II–post Vatican II and began in 2023. It was awarded
in honour of Fr John’s 90th anniversary of ordination (18 December 2022). The First
Australians Scholarship (for 2023-2024) will commemorate the 5th anniversary of the
Uluru Statement from the Heart, honouring the call for Voice Treaty and Truth. In 2024-
2025, on the occasion of the 80th anniversary of the foundation of MSS, The Missionary
Sisters of Service Scholarship will focus on women and ecological studies. Find out
more in the News section of our website: www.missionarysisters.org.au/News



My early memories of growing
up are good memories,
surprisingly profound in
hindsight. My parents and the
three of us were impacted
greatly by the then ‘signs of the
times’. Now, several years later,
I realise that this experience
was a strong basis for the
choices I have made in
life. Being born in the early
1940s, our lifestyle was very
much conditioned by the
events of that time. Glen Iris, a
suburb of Melbourne, was far
less sophisticated than now.

Words of reflection by Marcia McMahon MSS

In 1963, I joined the order in Hobart and subsequent years led me along the
fascinating journey that has been mine. Vatican II was unfolding and it was so
exciting to be in Tasmania at that time. Visiting the east, southern and north
coasts was ever so special, meeting such wonderful people, with some stints in
the Correspondence School, which I loved, havingmetmany families during visits
to parishes.

My life experiences were widened further with time spent in the Toowoomba and
Wilcannia-Forbes Dioceses. Having grown up with a dad who educated me in
caring for the land and all around, I loved visiting the outback, in particular
meeting the people. Both these issues befriended me, and still do. I do love the
sea, to visit Phillip Island (The Nobbies) and to take in the moods of the sea! (The
photo above is at The Nobbies).

In latter years, I was able to join The Inter Church Industrial Mission here in
Melbourne, another real learning curve in my life. Again, with people working in
Industry who trusted me implicitly. As a dear friend of mine would often remind
me, ‘people are important’. To quote a line from Sheila Hancock after her film-
making of Edie: ‘For me, I was aware that something has happened to me —
What? My soul?'

Thanks to ‘the unconditional companionship of God’, our founder JohnWallis and
themany womenwho encouragedme to read and live the bigmaps of life.

Life was ordinary so to speak. Our family was very much involved in ‘the Church
scene’ and yes, politically motivated, which in turn meant we were very much
people-orientated. Growing up we did the normal things: sporting, dating and
following the then normal patterns of life. For some time, I recalled an article in
The Harvest Magazine about a group of religious sisters in Tasmania (then called
the Rosary sisters), now known as the Missionary Sisters of Service. And the rest is
history!

‘May you find the path which will lead you to the highest and truest of yourself. 
Hope for perpetual discovery—and trust Life. That’s all.’ 

Pierre Teilhard de Chardin
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